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MINUTES OF MEETING OF BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF THE WINK-LOVING INDEPENDENT 

SCHOOL DISTRICT

Thursday August 30, 2012
     The Board of Trustees of the Wink-Loving Independent School District convened in regular monthly session at 6:37p.m., August 30, 2012 in the administration board room.
	Members Present
	Eddie Brewer, Russ Slaughter, Melissa Halterman, Brad White, Minerva Soltero, and  Larry Antley


	Members Absent

	Kristyl Hotze was attending Volleyball games and Scotty Carman was attending the JV Football game in Seagraves.


	Others Present
	Paul Scifres, Winkler County News, Craig Wallace, Stiles & Wallace,
John Blackburn, Government Capital Securities, and Sonya Ramirez. 

Barbara McCallister, High School Counselor entered the meeting at 6:52 p.m.


	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING


	The minutes from the July 23 meeting were presented to the board.  Trustee Slaughter made the motion to dispense with the reading of the minutes and accept as presented.  Trustee Antley seconded the motion and it passed with a unanimous vote.



	Public Comments 
      
	Sonya Ramirez told the board that her concerns were the agenda for tonight.
She would like to request that the board hold off voting on Action Item D regarding Class Ranking. She also requested Grievance Policy & Procedures. 
She was concerned about giving student information to other students or party

not involved.  She wants to file a formal complaint on behalf of her student.



	BUDGET AMENDMENTS

	Budget amendments were done in the Special Meeting prior to this meeting.


	FINANCIAL REPORTS BILLS PAID AND BILLS 
PAYABLE
	The financial reports, bills paid during the month, and bills payable for the month of August were submitted by Holly Bryan.  Bills for the month totaled $140,044.14. 
 Trustee Slaughter moved that the financial reports, bills paid during the month, and the bills payable be approved. The motion was seconded by Trustee Halterman and carried with a unanimous vote. 



	TAX COLLECTION REPORT
	A local tax collection report for July 2012 was presented to the board
 by Grace Harrison, Tax Collector. Total collections for July were
 $29,897.10. Collection percentage is 99.49%. Trustee Soltero moved to 
approve the tax collection reports.  The motion was seconded by 
Trustee Halterman and carried with a unanimous vote.



	SUPER-INTENDENT’S REPORT:


	 Mr. Benham told the board members that:
Next Board Meeting will be held on September 19, 2012. 
Vehicle List will be revised and order 2013 vehicles in September.

Government Capital Report from John Blackburn.  Bond sale went well; we got a good rate.  John asked the board members if they were going to TASA/TASB in September; that Government Capital will have a dinner in their honor at the Cedar Door and would like for them to come if possible.

Senior Trip – Mr. Benham said information has been gathered from local schools; no longer are a tradition and they no longer doing because of liability. Trustee Halterman said she wants to keep the trip. Trustee Slaughter said it is just attorney jargon regarding the liability. Several board members stated the liability we incur when we take the band to Branson, Missouri. Several of the board members asked about the Extracurricular basis for it. Mr. Boggess said that they lose liability when they cross State lines. The trip is not tied to attendance and behavior. The school pays the majority of the trip; transportation, hotels, entertainment, big meal. Final word from majority of board members was to keep the trip.

TASA/TASB Meeting – Mr. Benham asked which board members felt they would be going to the convention on Sept. 28-30; it is Homecoming and our first district game.  The following board members feel they will be going: Trustees Brewer, Antley, and Soltero. Trustee Halterman said she will not be going as her son is a senior. Trustee Slaughter said he will be in North Dakota.
Trustee Hotze was not at the meeting for an answer.

Transportation for Extracurricular Activities –Charter busses will be used if kids take care of them. Board members inquired about coaches riding the bus with students and being held accountable for making sure busses are clean before students get off the busses. Eddie Boggess said they like to take one extra vehicle for hospital use, if necessary.  
Enrollment Report – Mr. Benham told the board that we had 360 students at the end of May. August 2012 we have 396 students. Our WADA is over 600. Legislature meets in May 2013. Kel Seliger wants to equalize everything. Our hope is to be able to keep Hold Harmless and Target Revenue.
Elementary Principal’s Report –not available this month as Scotty Carman was at the JV Football game in Seagraves.

Junior High/High School Principal’s Report – We did not meet standards on the AYP; concerns for No Child Left Behind.  More students in Special Ed this year; 16 in junior high and high school combined. 
Sports are starting with JV playing in Seagraves; 13 boys on team. Varsity Football has 17 boys. Volleyball has tournaments in Pecos and Bronte. Cross Country will be traveling to Seminole this weekend; they have a boy’s team and are short one girl for a girl’s team.

Security Cameras – suggestions for one on top of press box, visitor’s concession stand which is motion censored. Considering eight cameras that will be monitored from the back of the Computer Lab (Greg Rogers’s office).
Just a reiteration regarding the new turf that we do not want sunflower seeds, chewing gum, dogs or bikes on the turf.

Texas Historical Commission – at this time Trustee Soltero asked Mr. Benham if she could give her report on the high school.  Mr. Benham said he was going to allow her to do that during closed session. She said she did not know why it could not be done in Open Session.  Mr. Benham told her to go ahead with it.  She had a handout for each of the board members regarding having a marker placed at the high school. Trustee Soltero said she submitted an essay on July 17 along with pictures wanting our school to have a historical marker placed and the reasons why. I (Minerva Soltero) submitted the essay with Mr. Benham’s permission, and he said he would have the school attorneys check into the Untold Marker Application process before he would sign it. Even though it does not protect the building from being torn down, I went with the Untold Marker process to bring community awareness of the historical value of the high school, and it would be an honor for our district if we were selected. Mr. Benham stated that Craig Wallace told him not to sign the form. I stated, of course he will get a million dollars to tear it down. The winner will be decided on Oct. 26; if her essay wins, the THC will place the marker w/out cost and have a celebration. Otherwise, there is a $1,000 cost for the marker. Mr. Benham told Trustee Soltero at this point that he is not signing the form giving the THC permission to place the marker at the school, he said he is not the owner of the school, he does not want it to be a Texas Historical Society site, and is concerned with the liability to maintain the building for future generations, taxpayers, etc. 
Trustee Brewer said he is concerned with the liability also. Trustee White said that Mr. Benham is not the owner of the property, meaning that he did not have the authority to sign the form.

Trustee Soltero told Mr. Benham that he led her to believe that he would speak to the attorney’s regarding the marker being placed at the school, and told him he never did that. Do you know how much work I put into this essay and all the pictures. Mr. Benham responded he never had any intention of signing the form. She stated, “you lied to me.” He needed to sign the paper.  He refused, saying that he would not sign it, if the board wanted him to sign it he would, but he was not in favor of the situation.  Nothing else was said; the board moved on to action items.

DISCUSSION AND APPROVAL OF BOND ITEMS
Craig Wallace with Stiles & Wallace gave a report on the bond items to date stating that there were some conduit problems in the track with 3000 sq ft. of bad asphalt being removed from the track surface. They will allow the track to cure for 15 days before covering up and then the track should take 3 days to be laid. 
The 25 second clock will be worked on tomorrow (Friday). 

The picture is clear on the score board and during track season the student’s name and place will be posted on the sign. Animation package upgrade every year on the score board.
The turf will look good for ten years; it will fade gradually, but what we see out there now should be like that for a good while.

Concession stands on the home side are ready; cookers are in, icemakers in, flat/grated grill is ready. The floors are exposed concrete; the tile is easy to clean. Sliding glass window will be re-ordered as it was not the original window that was ordered.  Air conditioning will be off until Over-ride button is pushed. Ticket Booth & Visitor Side Concession Stands will be ready for second home game or soon thereafter. 
Dehumidifiers in swimming pool area are not working; fresh air only is blowing.

Some of the next things we will be working on is the parking lot next to the

Fitness center, and plans for the high school will begin next week.  Craig suggested a committee of several teachers for input on plans/hopes for high school and teacher classrooms.

At the next board meeting, Craig hopes to have numbers from the work to date. The seats on the stadium will take 3 days to install and plans are to work on that about October 20.

There is small stuff to be taken care of; fencing details and cleanup. There should be a payback of $7,000 on the scoreboard due to delay in receiving it.
No action –discussion only on the bond items. 

APPROVE TEACHER APPRAISAL CALENDAR FOR 2012-2013
WINK-LOVING INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DISTRICT

TEACHER APPRAISAL CALENDAR

SCHOOL YEAR 2012-2013

DATE:                                DESCRIPTION

OCTOBER 10, 2012          BEGINNING DATE FOR APPRAISALS

NOVEMBER 21, 2012      FORMAL OBSERVATIONS SHALL NOT BE CONDUCTED

DECEMBER 19-21, 2012  FORMAL OBSERVATIONS SHALL NOT BE CONDUCTED

FEBRUARY 1, 2013          ENDING DATE FOR APPRAISALS

APRIL 5, 2013                    LAST DAY FOR SUMMATIVE CONFERENCES

(1)  A PRE-CONFERENCE WILL BE HELD TO EXPLAIN RULES THAT ARE LEFT TO LOCAL OPTION.

(2) OBSERVATIONS WILL BE SCHEDULED BY DAYS SO THAT TEACHERS WILL KNOW THE DAY OF THE EVALUATION BUT NOT THE TIME.  A TEACHER WILL HAVE THE RIGHT TO WAIVE OFF THE OBSERVATION FOR UP TO THREE TIMES.

(3) A SUMMATIVE CONFERENCE WILL BE HELD UNLESS WAIVED IN WRITING BY THE TEACHER.

(4) SCORES MAY BE AFFECTED BY LONGITUDINAL DATA AT ANY TIME DURING THE YEAR.

Trustee Antley asked if we have to approve this every year to which Mr. Benham said yes. Questions rose as to whether we can do a Walk Through and the answer from Mr. Boggess is yes; they usually take 2-3 minutes and it is part of the Teacher Appraisal.

Motion made by Trustee Antley to approve Teacher Appraisal Calendar for 2012-2013.  Motion seconded by Trustee White and passed with a 4-2 vote.

 Trustees Brewer, Antley, White, and Soltero approved the motion.

Trustees Halterman and Slaughter were opposed.

APPROVE AGREEMENT FOR THE PURCHASE OF ATTENDANCE CREDITS
Mr. Benham told the board that we are expecting to pay $8.4 million in Recapture. We are supposed to get a refund from the state on Sept. 5.

Motion made by Trustee Soltero to approve the purchase of attendance credits. Motion seconded by Trustee Halterman and passed with a unanimous vote.

REVIEW EIC LOCAL POLICY RELATING TO CLASS RANKING
Mr. Benham told the board members that we need to review part of our Local Policy EIC under Valedictory and Salutatory Honors; Eligibility #5. It currently says, “Not been guilty of misconduct violations leading to removal from the regular educational setting during his or her entire junior and senior years.” 
Mr. Benham said this means removed to Alternative Education Setting (AEP), and ISS does not count. 

Trustee Halterman wants it to say ISS that the wording needs to be changed. Trustee Slaughter said it is a judgment call.  Trustee Soltero said that ISS deals with gum, tardies, etc. and AEP deals with more serious offenses such as tobacco, alcohol, weapons, etc. 
Mr. Benham said it is $260 fee to change the wording. Trustee White said we might as well change the wording if we have to pay. There was discussion of Math classes for four years and Core Classes and Distance Learning Classes. 

It was decided that this needed to be tabled for the September Agenda.

Motion made by Trustee Slaughter to table the policy changes until September Agenda. Motion seconded by Trustee Halterman and passed with a unanimous vote.

ADJOURN TO CLOSED SESSION

Being that the board has been in an open meeting which notice had been given and Trustee Brewer publicly announced in the open meeting that “this board will now adjourn into a closed session pursuant to Chapter 551.074 of the Texas Government Code relating to the Texas Open Meetings Act,” the board entered into closed session at 8:02 p.m.  This action was taken upon a motion by Trustee White and seconded by Trustee Soltero and passed with a unanimous vote.  

RECONVENE TO OPEN SESSION

The board reconvened to the open meeting at 8:53 p.m. according to Chapter 551.  No final action was taken while in closed session.  This action upon a motion by Trustee Antley and seconded by Trustee Halterman and carried with a unanimous vote.

ADJOURNMENT
Declaration to adjourn at 8:55 p .m. on motion by Trustee Slaughter and seconded by Trustee White. The motion carried with a unanimous vote.

Attest:

_____________________Secretary

_______________________ Board President       



	
	


